
   

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  
September 6, 2022 

 
 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular meeting on Tuesday, 
September 6,  2022 at 6:00 PM by using ZOOM—virtual meeting software (due to the COVID-
19 pandemic) for Facebook Live Streaming and in person in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 
Adams Street, Plymouth, NC. Commissioners Tracey Johnson, Ann Keyes, Carol Phelps, Bill 
Sexton and Julius Walker, Jr. were present.  Also present were County Manager/County 
Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer Missy Dixon.   
 

 Chair Johnson called the meeting to order. Commissioner Walker gave the invocation; 
Commissioner Phelps led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  Chair Johnson requested that in future meetings, we go 
back to having the Consent Agenda as Item 1 and Public Forum as Item 2 on the Agenda.   

Mr. Curtis Potter, County Manager/County attorney stated there was a section on the last 
page of the document under Other Items:  item d) added “or in the alternative” (extra language). 
He will change out that page. 
 

CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda: 
 

Items listed under the Consent Agenda are generally of a routine nature.  The Board may 
take action to approve/disapprove all items in a single vote.  Any item may be withheld 
from a general action, to be discussed and voted upon separately at the discretion of the 
Board. 
a) Approval of Minutes for August 1, 15 & 24, 2022 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases & Insolvent Accounts 
c) Revised Salary Schedule/Pay Table 
d) SAA Delegates for October Meeting 
e) RESO2022-031 Authorizing Sale of Real Property, 272 N St., Plymouth 
    RESO2022-034 Remembering 911 
f) RESO2022-035 Authorizing Execution of Deed Regarding the Sale of Real Property 

Pursuant to NCGS §158.7.1 
g) RESO2022-036 Proclamation Emergency Preparedness Month  
h) RESO2022-037 Proclamation Constitution Week 

  
Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

   
 PUBLIC FORUM: Mr. Lloyd Jones, Jr. 842 Gourd Neck Road, Roper, spoke to the 
Board concerning trash pickup. He said this has been an issue with him for a long time because 
he lives on a dead-end road. There’s not a lot of traffic but he likes it that way.  Tuesday is his 
trash/recycle day.  Whoever drives the truck picks up the trash at the roadway, but not down his 
dead-end road. He’s called the County Manager and left messages.  Republic picked up trash on 
Saturday.  He saw the truck today and waved at the truck and then got in his truck and followed 
them.  He stopped them and asked them why they didn’t pick up his trash. They said their boss 
said not to go up his road and get his trash anymore.  Mr. Jones said he is a taxpayer and this 
isn’t right and he’s fed up.   Chair Johnson asked if Mr. Jones reported this.  Mr. Jones said he 
did call the County Manager.  Mr. Jones said he wants to talk to whoever owns the company.  
Chair Johnson said Republic usually comes to the Board’s meeting once a year.  Mr. Jones said 



   

it’s been going on a long time.  Mr. Potter said representatives from Republic will be at the 
October meeting and Mr. Potter said he can speak his 3 minutes during the Public Forum at that 
meeting.  Mr. Potter also said Republic is having some staffing issues. 
  
 DEPARTMENT INFORMATION UPDATE:  Chief Deputy Arlo Norman spoke to the 
Board about the Sheriff’s Department.  Chief Deputy Norman stated that all officers have 
completed active shooter training (especially important after the shootings in TX at Robb 
School).  County staff and Commissioners attended as well. 
 

Chief Deputy Norman said he met with the fire chiefs also regarding active shooter 
training--for traffic and crowd control--same as EMS.  Once a scene is secure they would them 
help with the injured. 
 

Chief Deputy Norman stated that from May 22 - July 22 it costs $1,000 for one radio.  
Costs have gone up tremendously and may only be able to order a partial order. 
 

Chief Deputy Norman spoke about the body cams.  The Board discussed them with the 
Sheriff’s office about a year and a half ago.  The Sheriff’s Office was skeptical, but they have 
seen their value. When the Sheriff’s Office receives complaints, they have to investigate every 
one of them.  It took a while for the public to figure out that they had the body cams. Now the 
Sheriff’s Office has less complaints. They have helped in keeping folks honest. Body cams have 
also showed when an officer was doing something wrong. The truth is seen when watching the 
footage.  Chief Deputy Norman thanked the Commissioners for pushing them to get the body 
cams. 
 

Chief Deputy Norman then went on to talk about ankle monitors.  They have been having 
some issues with them.  It’s a big cost. They had 10 of them at $.70 cent per day per unit when 
not being used.  They were $3.00 per day per unit when being used. They sent them all back but 
2–so they have 2 to use.  One person cut one off and left it in Apex, NC (person is now in prison) 
but the County may not recoup the cost of that one.   Chair Johnson said she thought that having 
someone wear an ankle monitor would save money rather than having them in jail.  ($3/day vs 
$75/day) Discussion ensued.  
 

Chief Deputy Norman said that one of the County’s deputies just graduated from Martin 
Community College (MCC).  Another one is starting BLET @ MCC.  
 

E911 is fully staffed and have 4 part-timers. 
Detention is down 4. 
Patrol is down 3. 
SRO is down 1. 

 
Raises that were received have helped in recruitment, however, Chief Deputy Norman 

feels that recruitment as a whole through the country is feeling shortages. 
   
Chief Deputy Norman said he is just a few months shy of 20 years and he’s here for the 

long haul.  He wants to train local folks—they are more invested than someone who lives 40-50 
miles away.  He also mentioned that agencies are competing with higher salaries.  
 



   

Commissioner Walker asked which school was short an SRO. Chief Deputy Norman said 
schools can be covered with what we have.  Commissioner Sexton asked if pay is the main thing 
to recruit new officers. Chief Deputy Norman said it’s a big thing but maybe not the main thing. 
He said he hears more when he’s just listening than when he is talking to his officers. If their 
heart isn’t in it, they aren’t going to stay.  

 
Chief Deputy Norman said he doesn’t feel that officers should have to work two jobs to 

make ends meet.  
 

Mr. Potter mentioned that there is a new law stating new hires in Sheriff’s Offices have to 
undergo a psych evaluation. (Which is also an additional cost.) 

 
Commissioner Keyes said she has worked side by side with officers and said she 

appreciates all they do for the County because she has witnessed it.  
 

Chair Johnson thanked Chief Deputy Norman for answering her phone calls at 10:00 pm.  
 
Chief Deputy Norman said he feels the folks he has here do want to make a difference. 

  
 LATE APPLICATION FOR ELDERLY PROPERTY TAX RELIEF:   Ms. Sherri 
Wilkins, Tax Administrator spoke to the Board and said she received a Late Application for 
Elderly Property Tax Relief from Ms. Annie Knox.  Discussion ensued. 
 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Late Application for Elderly 
Property Tax Relief submitted by Ms. Annie Knox.  Commissioner Keyes seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 RESO2022-033 PEA RIDGE TRANSMISSION EXPANSION & PRESENTATION:  
Mr. Richard Livingston, Senior Project Manager, spoke to the Board and gave the following 
presentation. 
 

 
 
 



   

 
 

 
 



   

 
 

 
 



   

 
 



   

 
 



   

 
 

 
 
 Commissioner Keyes said she didn’t have any questions, but said this a good idea and it 
will help the fire departments also. 
 
 Commissioner Sexton asked if the $30K is due now.  Mr. Livingston said yes, but he is 
trying to see if USDA or NCDEQ will pay for it.  If not, then the County will have to pay out of 
pocket.  Commissioner Sexton asked if we had this done years ago, why do we have to re-do it.  
Mr. Potter noted that a lot changes in 10 years.  Mr. Livingston stated that engineering costs have 
increased also. 



   

 
Commissioner Keyes made a motion to approve RESO2022-033 Pea Ridge 

Transmission Expansion.  Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 STATE OF EMERGENCY DISCUSSION:   Mr. Potter went over the documents in the 
Commissioners’ package below. Mr. Potter said that the Emergency Management Coordinator or 
the MTW Health Dept. Director do not have an issue with lifting the State of Emergency. 
 

 
 



   

 
 
 
 



   

 
 



   

 
 
 
 



   

 
 



   

 
 



   

 
 
 
 
 



   

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to lift the Washington County State of 
Emergency that was in place due to COVID-19.   Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
 FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon said the budget transfers, budget 
amendments and the financial report were in the Commissioners’ package.  
 
 
 
 



   

 
 
 



   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



   

 

 



   

 
 
 
 
 
 



   

 
 
 
 
 
 



   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



   

 
 
 



   

 
 
 
 
 



   

 



   

 
 
 



   

 
 
 



   

 
 

Commissioner Keyes said she appreciates the justifications that Ms. Dixon gives on all 
the BA’s/BT’s. 

  
Chair Johnson said she has a question regarding BT# 2023-27 and the PARTF grant.  

Chair Johnson asked if this money is going to be moved to the grant fund.  Mr. Potter said 
money not spent at the end of the year goes back into the general fund.  Each year $10K is taken 
out of the general fund and put in a special projects fund. It is transferred from the Recreation 
part of the general fund and then put into fund 58. Chair Johnson said the Board was making an 



   

intentional effort to put money aside for being able to match the PARTF grant when the County 
is able.  Chair Johnson said the PARTF grant should have its own account so that money doesn’t 
get away. Mr. Potter said there is a line item that has $40K for the PARTF grant. Chair Johnson 
said the intention was that the County would finally be able to get that grant by putting aside 
money just for PARTF.  
 
 Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the budget amendments/ transfers 
as presented above.  Commissioner Phelps seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 

OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ COUNTY 
ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   
 
 ABC Board Budget Amendment—Ms. Bennett, Clerk to the Board stated that this 

amendment was just for information. 
 
 Purchasing Policy—Mr. Potter said the County suspended its local purchasing policy 

during the State of Emergency for COVID-19.  Mr. Potter is in the process of revising it 
and it will be on the October meeting’s agenda. 
 

 NCACC Legislative Goals—Mr. Potter said the deadline is September 12 for these goals.   
 

 METCON School Construction Contract—Mr. Potter said he will discuss this in Closed 
Session. 
 

Other items from Mr. Potter: 
 

 Update on School: 
Mr. Potter said there was a meeting held last Wednesday.  Reasons related to parking will 
be flip-flopped. Will share new diagram when available.  State of Public Instruction 
asked us to update our form with them.  They changed some wording and matching funds 
is no longer an issue.  School Board received permission from DPI to begin to use ESSR 
funds on hand to pay the design architect. ~$3.5M will be paid by ESSR funds and the 
County will use grant funds for the remaining .5M.  With a change to the architect’s 
section, the funding agreement will be ready to put into action. Application for 
demolition has been submitted to DPI.  They have to approve any demolition of any 
school.  Things are moving forward with the acquisition of the additional property.  
Follow-up meeting set up with Davenport Financial and Bob Jessup for next week. The 
Working Committee will meet in a week and a half.  Phase II application has been 
submitted. 
 

 Mr. Potter said that Washington County has been awarded $2.8M but will require a 
match for a GREAT grant. Will continue to monitor where we go from here. 
 

 Regionalized Rural Partners Network—Mr. Potter said Washington County has been 
selected  to participate in an initiative through the USDA—Mr. Reginald Speight’s office. 
If Washington County is selected, some physical person would be hired to work in the 
State office of USDA who would be looking for federal grants.  It is a competitive 
process.  Informational meeting next week.  Mr. Potter said he will attend. 
 



   

 Cameron Birtcher is the new LNCF started last Thursday. 
 

Commissioner Keyes noted that she attended the Active Shooter Training and the 100-year 
celebration for the Plymouth Volunteer Fire Department. 

 
Commissioner Walker said he, too, attended the Active Shooter Training.  He said it was 

informative and scary. 
 

Chair Johnson thanked the Board for coming to her installation as President of the NCACC.  
She said she has also been asked to attend a leadership school at Duke University and they 
assigned her a buddy, Kasey, the Chief of Staff of Golden Leaf.  Chair Johnson also thanked 
everyone for cards/letter/texts after her accident and also gave thanks to Commissioner Keyes for 
coming to her rescue and thanks to her Clerk for the things she has taken care of for her. 
 

Commissioner Keyes made a motion go into Closed Session pursuant to 
NCGS§143-318.11(a)(3)--attorney-client privilege and NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6) to discuss 
personnel.  Commissioner Sexton seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 

Back in Open Session, Mr. Potter asked the Board for permission to spend over $90K for 
radios and ambulances.  Commissioner Sexton made the motion to giving the County 
Manager permission to spend over $90K for radios and ambulances.  Commissioner Phelps 
seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

 
 Commissioner Sexton said it has been brought to his attention that the RPO needs to be 

brought into discussions regarding HWY 64 in front of the new school and a back access off of 
HWY 45.  
 

Commissioner Keyes asked about the new building at the airport. Mr. Potter said he met 
with Ms. Moscato this morning about starting to draw down money for the multipurpose 
building at the airport.  He would also like to hire a project manager for this project. They want 
to see a scope that shows what the building will be used for—a Washington County EMS 
Facility.  But the document sent to the legislators said an Airport-EM Services building.  The 
Project budget is $3.9M. 
 

Commissioner Phelps said that on 10/22 there will be an event at Ruritans from 12:00 
noon – 6:00 PM. 
 

Chair Johnson mentioned having a Green Light Week for Veteran’s Day where all 
County buildings would have green lights on that week. 

 
Commissioner Phelps said that the Veterans Day celebration will be held in Creswell 

11/11/2022 @ 11:00 AM. 
 
Commissioner Keyes mentioned the Roper Peanut Festival is this Saturday.  

Commissioner Keyes will pick up the key for the Durango on Friday. 
Chair Johnson said concerning the County’s Legislative Goals, she would like the County 

to make a goal regarding scrap tires. 
 



   

Mr. Potter noted that he thinks that Mr. Bob Steinburg (former Senator) will be asking 
Washington County to hire him as a lobbyist @ ~$3K/month. 

 
With no further business to discuss, Commissioner Phelps made a motion to adjourn the 

meeting.  Commissioner Keyes seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  
  

 
______________________________   _____________________________ 
           Tracey A. Johnson          Julie J. Bennett, MMC, NCMCC 

    Chair                              Clerk to the Board 
 
 
 


